Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, August 13, 2013, 6:00 p.m.
Present: Bill Beck, Colette DePhelps, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Joan Rutkowski (Administrative Assistant) Absent: Julia Parker, Idgi Potter

Facilitator: Kay Keskinen
MEMBER FORUM
No members were present to speak during the member forum.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Pros & Cons of Political Advocacy/GMOs
Bill talked about the reason for discussing this topic at this time, which is partly because concern is growing about genetically modified organisms/ingredients (GMOs) and the Co-op has recently produced information in support of the federal labeling of products with GMOs. He also is slated to write something about this topic for the October newsletter.
Bill said that he feels the current trend is for co-ops to avoid being “political” because they don’t want to alienate people or be misunderstood. He thinks co-ops used to be more politically active, and it was informed by progressive, peace-driven, and socially conscious ideas and values. He said concern about offending the general public may be alienating a segment of the radical leftist people in town.
He said he feels it’s a no-brainer to support GMO labeling. Bill said he thinks that labeling is not enough, and raising questions and sparking discussion about corporate control of seeds and related GMO issues can be done in a way that does not alienate people.

Other directors shared their thoughts about the Co-op taking political stands in general and about GMOs.

Tammy said she thinks it is completely appropriate for the Co-op to take a stand on food-related issues because the Co-op’s business is about food. She wondered about taking a stand on issues that are not about food because such issues are not directly related to the Co-op’s mission.
Kurt agreed that supporting labeling efforts is an easy position to take given the Co-op’s mission. He said he is fine with the idea of not boycotting GMOs and just providing information to customers. He also said that he doesn’t have a problem with more direct political action in support of labeling laws. Ultimately, he said, he believes it is okay for the Board to engage in political activities as long as it aligns with the Co-op’s purpose. He wonders about the challenge of responding to situations that are more about social issues. Ultimately, these kinds of stances should be decided on a case-by-case basis, and it should be kept in mind that getting involved in too many issues could dilute the Board’s focus.
Colette said that she agreed with everything that has been said. Many political issues relate to the goals expressed in the Co-op’s Ends policy, and so she supports the Co-op taking an informed stance regarding GMOs and working for things like the Urban Agriculture Ordinance in Moscow. She also thinks the Co-op has a role in talking about human rights issues because equity and equality are store values that shape how we treat our staff.
Melinda (GM) said that the Co-op has published educational materials in support of federal GMO labeling out of an interest in helping customers become more informed about what they are eating. She also said the store screens new products with ingredients that are likely to be genetically modified (unless they are verified GMO-free by the Non-GMO Project).
She noted that she has heard some staff under the age of 30 express the belief that the Co-op doesn’t seem to stand for anything anymore. They want the Co-op to take stronger stands on issues. She also said it’s important to her that stances be framed, if possible, in terms of what we support rather than what we oppose. For example, the Co-op supports the Non-GMO Project and organic farming. She wants to make sure customers always feel welcome, and so employees need to be well-educated about the issues we take a stand on so they can respond appropriately to customers who want to talk about those issues.
Directors talked about the importance of product ownership because it can affect access to information. For example, whether or not Coca Cola’s acquisition of Honest Tea is good for distribution, the change is ultimately another example of the centralization of food. Colette said that the Co-op should be for the decentralization of food. She said that when the Green Commerce Committee was active it began exploring whether to provide in-store labeling or signage about product ownership. It might be a good idea to provide information about ownership to customers. If people understood the more complex social, economic, and environmental effects of local ownership versus corporate ownership, they would better understand why it is worth spending a little more on local foods and goods.

CONSENT AGENDA

There were not enough directors present to change policy because doing so requires a majority plus one vote. The threshold is based on the number of seats that constitute the Board, which is currently seven, and not the number of directors present at a meeting.
Minutes:
Motion to accept the July 2013 BOD meeting minutes as amended, seconded, passed 4-0
· Bill’s question will be changed to being about “zero net energy” instead of “zero waste”.
GM Compliance Report:

Policy A1.7: Work Environment & Customer Service
The GM provided a written report about the Co-op’s efforts to ensure that it provides a rewarding work environment and excellent service to owners and other customers.
Question: Does this concept of customer service include our relationships with our vendors? If not, do any of our policies guide our vendor relations?

Melinda’s interpretation of A1.7 is that it requires the Co-op to be “easy to work for and easy to do business with.” This interpretation supports considering our relationships with vendors, but it would be good to have A1.7 or another policy be specific about our relationship with vendors.
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will consider where in the policy manual it makes sense to directly express the Co-op’s goal to have good working relationships with vendors.

Question: Our management salaries seem good. Are we doing enough for those who are more “mid-level” – the people who have been around for a few years but aren’t management? Is there a lid on how many raises a person can get for every 1,040 hours worked?

Melinda said there is a cap based on the wage tier an employee works within. In her report, she said she is in the process of adjusting the wage tiers to increase wages across the board.

Question: How much are we educating new staff about the cooperative movement and what it really means?
Melinda said she is working with staff to create a comprehensive staff training program, and having employees understand and embrace our cooperative values and practices is very important to her.

Question:  The Workers’ Council seemed to be a positive forum for employees to be heard. Now that it’s inactive, what do we do now to ensure that people are dealt with in an inclusive, fair, and values-driven manner?

Melinda said she’s learned that previous management received advice that this council could be perceived as a bargaining unit, and this was a main reason for the council’s dissolution. Currently, she reaches out to staff in many ways including inviting staff, via the staff newsletter, to talk to her any time. 

Question:  What is our process for having new hires acknowledge that Co-op employment is “at-will”?
Melinda said this information is stated in our employee handbook. 

Action: Melinda will look into whether employees sign something that acknowledges the at-will relationship.

Question: Do we give merit-based raises? And if everyone is getting automatic hours-based raises every 1,040 hours (which is approximately every six months), then how is that equitable? Do the differences get balanced out?
Melinda said the Co-op currently doesn’t give many merit-based raises, and there isn’t a formal system to balance any differences in pay based on merit-based raises and hours-based raises. She said she has learned that hours-based raises were put into place because favoritism may have been influencing merit-based raises in the past. She is looking into ways to change how raises are given, and moving to a merit-based system would require managers to increase how much they monitor and evaluate their staff.
Motion to accept A1.7 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0
Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board
The GM provided a written report about events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Question: What does profit sharing look like when it happens?

We recently paid out about $19,000 based on second quarter net profit, and the amount each staff person received was based on how much s/he worked in that quarter. The formula currently used allows the GM to distribute half of the amount over 2% of net profit, but s/he can limit how much of that amount to pay out. Melinda said that she was uncomfortable paying all of what was available because it’s mid-year and unforeseen financial needs could arise.
Colette said that when the Board conducts Melinda’s annual evaluation and considers whether to give her a raise, it should be aware that Melinda is the only employee who does not benefit from profit sharing. The Board could provide her a bonus. Melinda said that she is not bothered by not being able to receive anything from profit sharing.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0
Policy B6: Participating Owner Program
The GM provided a written report about the Participating Owner Program.
Concern about the decline in the number of Participating Owners was expressed. Fewer volunteers are putting in more hours. Kurt said good work is being done in the program, but he is disappointed that the numbers are going down. Melinda’s awareness of this was acknowledged. She said that staff did not put much energy into recruiting for the program while the Board took a few months to consider changes to the program’s guiding policy and staff ideas for changing the program. Melinda also noted that recent calls for volunteers haven’t yielded much response, and perhaps the lack of response is due to it being summer. The Board hopes to see improvement in next year’s compliance report.

Motion to accept B6 and find it in compliance based on incremental progress, seconded, passed 4-0 
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
· Melinda will look into why new and renewed membership income declined in May 2013 (compared to May 2012). Aug: In process
· Melinda will seek feedback from POs and/or the general membership on how the Board’s discount should be structured. Aug: In process
· Directors will email Melinda and Tammy the traits they consider to be the most desirable for directors. Aug: To Do
· Melinda and Tammy will finalize a director traits list Aug: To Do
· Melinda and Tammy will propose a recruitment/nominations subcommittee (can be done even w/o traits list). This committee could involve the Board Secretary and at least three POs. Aug: In process
· S. Retreat: The elections committee will share with its recruitment subcommittee the ideas generated at the spring 2013 retreat. Aug: To do when subcommittee forms
· S. Retreat: Colette and Joan will ensure that the agenda planning process considers whether the upcoming Board meeting needs a report from the elections committee about recruitment/nominations. Aug: To do when subcommittee forms
· Board self-monitoring: Starting in late August for the Sept. meeting, Joan R. and Colette will develop a Survey Monkey assessment for use with BOD policies as they arise on the monitoring calendar. The link will be in the call for agenda ideas; results will be in the agenda packet.

· All committees will use the template in the June agenda packet to develop a charter that they will share at the July Board meeting. Aug: Elections and Strategic Initiatives need to draft theirs.
Action: Joan will send Colette Andrika’s Strategic Initiatives Committee draft.
DONE:
· Melinda will ask Deb about the 635% increase over projected net profit figure. The info is correct.
· Melinda will create calendar scenarios for the timing of Board nominations and elections, the annual report, and the annual meeting. The timing of the new directors’ first board meeting could be delayed to allow for training.

· Policy and Bylaw will look at C1 and see if items 3-6 are elsewhere in the manual and should be struck and/or whether wording or title changes are needed.
· Policy and Bylaw will work further on Policy C3 to incorporate suggestions from the June meeting and subsequent video viewing.

· Before the August 10th Breakfast with the Board, Melinda and Colette will decide whether to set that one up outside the front door or to keep it in the deli.

CONFIRM AGENDA
· Addition: Adding new members to the Ad Hoc Strategic Plan Refresh Committee.
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report/Monthly update
Melinda said that if store activity continues at the current rate, net income will be $83,000 over budget.

Question: What is happening with meat sales? They were down for the first six months.


Melinda said that for the last three years the Meat Department had 30% growth, and because of that the department may have over-budgeted for this year. At the end of the year, Melinda said, she will be in a better position to talk to managers about how they create their budgets.
Question: Do we have something that we try to do with savings?

Melinda said that the practice is to put $4,000 away each week. Sometimes money has to be withdrawn to pay for items such as the new meat cooler. (The attractive new cooler is increasing sales of its items.)

Action: In September, Melinda will provide an update (possibly in B3) on patronage refunds, the store manager idea, and where we’re at with our accountant.
Motion to accept the financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0
Board appointment (proposal)
Motion to appoint Matt Gras to the MFC Board of Directors, effective August 13, 2013, to fill the remainder of Bill London’s term, seconded, passed 4-0
Policy C3: Evaluating GM performance (discussion)
Bill said the Policy & Bylaw Committee determined that the CBLD PowerPoint and recorded discussion about evaluating GM performance had some useful nuts and bolts information that could be referred to when the evaluation is being planned and conducted. The policy proposal covers the gist of what was in CBLD’s resource.
Directors said that the proposed policy looks good. It will be voted on in September if enough directors are present.

Ad hoc appointment (proposal)
Colette shared that Laura Zak, who was one of the volunteers the Board appointed to the ad hoc Strategic Plan Refresh Committee, is likely moving away from Moscow. Jessica Bearman and Sarah Deming recommend finding a replacement and perhaps adding more people to the committee. Colette proposed having Tymothy Park and Lauretta Campbell join the committee. They were candidates for Bill London’s seat. Tymothy brings unique perspective as an owner who lives outside of Moscow and Lauretta brings unique perspective given her age and experience.

Motion to approve having Tymothy Park and Lauretta Campbell serve on the Strategic Plan Refresh Committee, seconded, passed 4-0
Motion to approve having Melinda select an employee to serve on the Strategic Plan Refresh Committee, seconded, passed 4-0
Policy C1: Delegation to the GM (discussion)
Directors wondered about the addition of the wording “regarding store operations,” in the statement that says “Individual Board members, officers, or committees must go to the General Manager for specific requests regarding store operations and should be sensitive to the amount of staff time required.”
The intent is to keep directors from collectively making numerous requests for information or assistance from staff and instead have the GM involved in monitoring requests in terms of time required and appropriateness. Colette said she’s not sure if the suggested wording captures the intent as well as it could. 

Action: Directors should send Policy & Bylaw any suggestions for rewording #2, the part about “regarding store operations” in particular, in the proposed Policy C1 update.

Board communication guidelines (discussion)
The Professional Development Committee worked with the Board’s administrative assistant to propose these guidelines, which are based on the Co-op’s Information Technology Manager’s recommendations about maintaining confidentiality and security and the need to formalize expectations and responsibilities regarding directors’ email communications.

Colette said there also seems to be a need for guidelines about social media use. A director’s Facebook post can easily be misunderstood, and there also seems to be a need to say that directors shouldn’t post about Co-op related business in their personal social media forums. For example, hypothetical comments such as “We’re having a conflict with managers,” or “Boy, that Board meeting was tough,” would be inappropriate. Ultimately, the goal is to follow the Board’s Code of Conduct, and some specificity about what this means with respect to social media may be needed. Directors should be mindful that they are representing the Board when they make comments about the Board or the Co-op, and they should keep their comments constructive.

Action: Joan will update the Board Communication Guidelines with wording about social media use for the Professional Development Committee’s consideration; the outcome will be on September’s agenda.

The Communication Guidelines will be in the Board Handbook, which all new directors receive. The importance of having new directors get their handbooks as soon as possible and of their understanding the need to get their fingerprints done in a timely manner was noted. If a new director has not done his or her fingerprints in the time between receiving the handbook and the in-person orientation, the orientation may include a trip to the DMV for the fingerprints.

Board calendar draft and dates to set (discussion)
A draft calendar of 2013-2014 Board Activities and Decisions was presented for consideration. Also, Melinda distributed a tentative “nominations and elections calendar” that puts the timing of the annual meeting and Board elections in compliance with MFC bylaws and takes holidays into consideration.

There isn’t a strict rule about how long candidate packets need to be available. Generally, they’ve been available for one month and they could be available for a longer duration. Accordingly, candidate packets could be available by October 15th and they would be due by December 1st. The election would happen in early March. The annual meeting would take place in the beginning of April, before the elected directors are seated at the April Board meeting. Directors agreed that the suggested nominations and elections calendar, updated with longer availability for packets, should work well.

Directors also discussed the timing if this year’s Winter Retreat. It may happen from Friday evening, December 6 to mid-day Sunday, December 8. This retreat may involve traveling out of town.

Annual Meeting (discussion)
This year’s annual meeting is set for September 22nd and it will be part of the “Co-op Carnival.” The carnival is a community party held in the Co-op parking lot to celebrate the store’s 40 years. The annual meeting portion may take around 15 minutes and could take place in or near the beer garden at 6 p.m. (the Carnival runs from 5 p.m. to 8 p.m.). To encourage people to attend, the meeting could involve a drawing for 40th anniversary items.
The President is responsible for writing something for the Annual Report, which the Advancement Department will produce. Advancement staff should provide a timeline for when text needs to be turned in. Advancement staff are planning the Carnival, and they will tell the Board where to be and when for the Annual Meeting. 

Bill wondered if Annual Meeting business would be overwhelmed by the Carnival but said it could work if certain carnival aspects are suspended while the meeting convenes and people are encouraged to participate.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW

Newsletter Assignments
· For the October issue, Bill will write about political advocacy and GMOs (due for Board review by Sept. 10; due to the newsletter editor Sept. 15.)
· For the October issue, Tammy will write about the upcoming elections process since the packet will be available Oct. 15 (due for Board review by Sept. 10; due to the newsletter editor Sept. 15.) 

· For the November issue, Bill will write a second elections article (due for Board review by Oct. 10; due to the newsletter editor Oct. 15)
· For the November issue, Colette will write about the Strategic Plan (due for Board review by Oct. 10; due to the newsletter editor Oct. 15)

Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
· Sept. 14: Idgi (need Strategic Plan topic)
· Oct. 12: Kurt and possibly Bill (SP: “sustainable facilities”)
EXECUTIVE SESSION
No executive session was held.

Regular meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, September 10, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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